



CASE STUDY: BANGLADESH

Global State of Democracy 2023 Report

Emma Kenny

Bangladesh's political landscape has historically been dominated and polarized by two political parties: the Bangladesh Awami League (AL, in power between 1972 and 1975, between 1996 and 2001, and from 2009 until the present day) and the Bangladesh Nationalist Party (BNP, in power between 1991 and 1996 and between 2001 and 2006) (Ali 2022). AL is a centre-left party known for its role in the war for liberation and historically secular ideology, while BNP leans centre-right and is associated with nationalist ideology broadly rooted in Islamic values, although both parties appeal to religious sentiments for political gain (Shehabuddin 2016). Despite impressive economic growth in the half-century since independence (in 1971), the country has struggled to consolidate democratic norms (World Bank 2023; International IDEA 2022). In fact, a history of military coups (in 1975 and 1982) and a military-backed caretaker government in 2007, combined with civilian rule that has included and normalized human rights violations and the persecution of dissent, has limited democratic expansion.

The Global State of Democracy data shows that Bangladesh's rankings in Rights (134) and Rule of Law (135) are among the bottom 25 per cent in the world (International IDEA 2022). One particular area of concern is Judicial Independence, steadily weaponized by both dominant parties to consolidate power (Anam 2023). Indeed, Bangladesh's measures of Judicial Independence have suffered serious declines in the last five years, placing it among the lowest performing in South Asia. These declines have been coupled with decreases in Representation (and particularly Elected Government) measures over the past decade. Part of these declines can be traced back to the 2014 and 2018 elections, which resulted in a weakened parliament lacking effective opposition, and centralized power in the hands of AL in what some critics argue resembles a one-party state (Mostofa and Subedi 2021; The Hundred 2023). These elections were also marred by claims of electoral manipulation, political repression and violence, perpetrated by the ruling party (Riaz 2014; Human Rights Watch 2019). Democratic institutions such as the judiciary and the Election Commission were also accused of handling electoral complaints in a partisan manner. While the judiciary has long faced challenges to its ability

Bangladesh's measures of Judicial Independence have suffered serious declines in the last five years, placing it among the lowest performing in South Asia.

to exercise its powers as a countervailing institution (CI), this more recent postelection context has further weakened the courts.

ZERO-SUM POLITICS

Since 2008, party competition in Bangladesh has been diminished by a range of factors, including party boycotts of elections, criminalization of leaders and intra-party divisions (Mostofa and Subedi 2021; Rahman 2022). BNP has struggled to recover from its decision to boycott the 2014 general election, which led to a parliamentary majority for the AL of over two-thirds. Indeed, the lack of credibility and genuine competitiveness of the two preceding elections has led to BNP's declaration of a potential boycott for the forthcoming 2024 election (Sakib 2023). The decision to boycott is rooted in AL's controversial 2011 constitutional amendment, which abolished a neutral caretaker government (CTG) system (a non-partisan administration consisting of a chief advisor and several other advisors) for overseeing elections. Historically the chief advisor—a role that gradually became politicized over the years—was selected from the ranks of the retired chief justices of the Supreme Court. Indeed, the BNP government (during its tenure) attempted to 'tweak the CTG to its advantage' through, for example, extending the retirement ages of Supreme Court judges from 65 to 67 to suit its preferred chief advisor candidate (Mishra 2023). Conversely, some political analysts suggest AL's move to scrap the CTG provisions was done in a 'majoritarian' manner with no proper deliberation with opposition or civil society (Siddiky 2018). They also criticize the party's controversial reliance on a 'misrepresented' court order that in the preceding month had declared the CTG unconstitutional but had also directed that a CTG should remain in place for two more elections (Majumdar 2023). As a result, the judiciary was manipulated to consolidate power by changing the 'rules of the competition' to both parties' benefit. Beyond BNP, smaller opposition parties struggle to exert influence due to organizational and ideological factors, and they often rely on politicking through larger parties (Rahman 2022). Such weak competition has a knock-on effect on the courts:

Patronage politics
have seeped
into democratic
institutions
as a means of
consolidating party
power.

If there is a strong opposition and two or more parties are competing with each other, then the ruling party will be more likely to accept and encourage judicial independence . . . When parties compete for power, rulers support judicial independence as a form of insurance in the face of possible electoral defeat. (Siddiky 2018: 6)

A zero-sum approach to retaining political power is further exacerbated by weak intra-party democracy, centred around patronage networks that feed off a dynastic culture (Amundsen 2013). Patronage politics have seeped into democratic institutions as a means of consolidating party power, including in the judiciary, primarily manifested through laws related to judicial appointments, as discussed below.

SEPARATION OF POWERS

While the Constitution of Bangladesh has always included a provision regarding the separation of the judiciary from the executive, it was not consistently enforced until the Masdar Hossain Case of 2007 (Constituent Assembly of Bangladesh 1972; FORUM-ASIA and Law & Society Trust 2017). Despite some reforms, the executive retains significant influence over the judiciary, especially in the control of judicial appointments (Mollah 2012). The executive is given power over the recruitment, promotion and postings of subordinate court judges (Hannan and Arifuzzaman 2021). Various measures over the past decade have undermined judicial integrity, including the 16th amendment of the Constitution (2014), empowering parliamentarians to impeach Supreme Court judges (Hossain 2022). Similarly, the Bangladesh Judicial Service (Discipline) Rules 2017 make the lower judiciary subservient to the executive (Daily Star 2018). The 16th amendment has been put on hold after being struck down by the Supreme Court in 2017 (a move hailed for counteracting the threat to judicial independence) (Financial Express 2023). However, the subsequent removal and indictment of Supreme Court Chief Justice Surendra Kumar Sinha, who headed the Supreme Court during this time, dealt a blow to judicial independence (Al Jazeera 2021). Legal experts regard his removal as having been politically motivated (FIDH 2021).

Furthermore, anecdotal evidence from recent years shows that judges who rule in favour of defendants, and against the preferences of the ruling party, have in specific cases encountered consequences like demotions or transfers to less favourable roles. For instance, a judge who acquitted BNP Senior Vice-President Tarique Rahman in a money-laundering case from 2013 was forced to leave the country due to alleged threats and pressure to convict Rahman (FIDH 2021).

Another controversial issue has been the use of mobile courts, which are run by executive-appointed magistrates with the power to render immediate verdicts on cases that can sentence the accused to prison sentences of up to two years (Tamanna 2023). Despite a High Court order declaring mobile courts conducted by executive magistrates as illegal in May 2017, they remain in use after the Appellate Division stayed the order, with the matter still pending in court (Hossain 2022; Daily Star 2019). While the government argues that these courts are needed to address the thousands of backlog cases that have overwhelmed the capacity of Bangladesh's justice system, many legal experts regard the order in which these courts are conducted by executive officials as unconstitutional, fundamentally contradicting the separation of powers and spirit of the Masdar Hossain Case (Rhythm 2015; Daily Star 2019; Tamanna 2023). Moreover, the speedy nature of the trials deprives the accused of the right to a fair trial and sometimes means that the accused do not have time to find legal representation. These courts have also occasionally been exploited to stifle dissenting voices. For example, a mobile court hastily sentenced journalist Ariful Islam to a year in prison for alleged narcotics possession on 14 March 2020, though rights experts were of the opinion that the charges were politically motivated and tied to Islam's publications exposing corruption

Despite some reforms, the executive retains significant influence over the judiciary, especially in the control of judicial appointments.

in district administrations (*Dhaka Tribune* 2020; CIVICUS 2020). Islam was later absolved of charges following a High Court decision, with the deputy commissioner involved in the jailing penalized for misconduct, although most of her penalties were later cleared by the President (Bdnews24 2021).

Court proceedings at all levels have increasingly become weaponized to serve political ends. Indeed, court proceedings at all levels have increasingly become weaponized to serve political ends. For example, corruption charges were brought against several members of the opposition and the current ruling party by the former 2007–2008 military-backed government. However, while the charges against the opposition are still active and used as a tool of repression, most of the charges against the ruling party were conveniently dropped after AL came to power in 2009-implied by some rights experts and practitioners as being influenced by the executive (Adams 2019). The number of politically motivated arrests has also tended to increase ahead of elections as evidenced in 2018 and in the lead up to the next elections, due to be held January 2024 (Human Rights Watch 2018; Human Rights Watch 2023a). According to BNP, at least 20,000 cases have been filed against its supporters and political members (Ellis-Petersen and Rahman 2023). As noted by Human Rights Watch, numerous cases over the past few years also appear unfounded, including 'ghost cases' where the accused is either dead, abroad or hospitalized at the alleged time in which an incident took place (Human Rights Watch 2023b). Moreover, there are numerous cases where the police have failed to take legal action against ruling party members for attacking the opposition, as exemplified by the lack of arrests or charges against AL supporters following clashes on 29 July. Conversely, 628 legal proceedings were initiated against BNP leaders and activists following the sit-in protest (Daily Star 2023). As a result, electoral competition takes precedence over adhering to the rule of law.

In essence, the judiciary's ability to act as a CI and guarantor of rights has been and will continue to be constrained until reforms are brought in to ensure its full independence and separation from the executive. Key reforms recommended by experts include establishing autonomous bodies responsible for judicial appointments with clear guidelines for merit-based recruitments, strengthening and amending constitutional safeguards to prevent executive interference in judicial matters, and increasing dialogue and cooperation between political parties and civil society to reinforce a political culture that encompasses values of inclusiveness and tolerance.

ABBREVIATIONS

AL Bangladesh Awami League
BNP Bangladesh Nationalist Party
Cl Countervailing institution
CTG Caretaker government

REFERENCES

- Adams, B., 'Bangladesh opposition leader Zia in prison a year', Human Rights Watch, 8 February 2019, https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/02/08/bangladesh-opposition-leader-zia-prison-year, accessed 21 August 2023
- Ali, S. M., 'Bangladesh's declining democracy', New Lines Institute, 15 September 2022, https://newlinesinstitute.org/south-asia/bangladeshs-declining-democracy, accessed 21 August 2023
- Al Jazeera, 'Bangladesh sentences former chief justice to 11 years in jail', 10 November 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/10/bangladesh-sentences-former-chief-justice-jail-corruption, accessed 21 August 2023
- Amundsen, I., 'Democratic dynasties? Internal party democracy in Bangladesh', *Party Politics*, 22/1 (2016), pp. 49–58, first published online 27 November 2013, https://doi.org/10.1177/1354068813511378
- Anam, M., 'Our political culture you reap what you sow', *The Daily Star*, 21 July 2023, https://www.thedailystar.net/opinion/views/the-third-view/news/column-mahfuz-anam-our-political-culture-you-reap-what-you-sow-3374256, accessed 21 August 2023
- Bdnews24.com, 'President exempts ex-Kurigram DC Sultana from punishment over jailing of reporter', 27 November 2021, https://bdnews24.com/bangladesh/president-exempts-ex-kurigram-dc-sultana-from-punishment-over-jailing-of-reporter, accessed 21 August 2023
- CIVICUS, 'Journalists in Bangladesh face criminalisation amid the pandemic while critics are silenced', CIVICUS Monitor, 19 June 2020, https://monitor.civicus.org/explore/journalists-bangladesh-face-criminalisation-amid-pandemic-while-critics-are-silenced, accessed 21 August 2023
- Constituent Assembly of Bangladesh, Government of the People's Republic of Bangladesh, 'The Constitution of the People's Republic of Bangladesh', 4 November 1972, http://bdlaws.minlaw.gov.bd/act-details-367.html, accessed 29 August 2023
- The Daily Star, 'Lower courts' freedom undermined by 3 rules', 2 January 2018, https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/lower-courts-freedom-undermined-3-rules-1513600, accessed 21 August 2023
- -, 'Running of mobile courts by executive magistrates unconstitutional', 12 July 2019, https://www.thedailystar.net/city/news/running-mobile-courts-executive-magistrates-unconstitutional-1770487, accessed 21 August 2023
- --, 'Sit-in violence: Cops sue over 600 BNP activists, spare AL members', 31 July 2023, https://www.thedailystar.net/news/bangladesh/politics/news/sit-violence-cops-sue-over-600-bnp-activists-spare-al-members-3382186>, accessed 1 September 2023
- Dhaka Tribune, 'Are mobile courts serving justice?', 14 March 2020, https://www.dhakatribune.com/bangladesh/203876/are-mobile-courts-serving-justice, accessed 21 August 2023
- Ellis-Petersen, H. and Rahman, S. A., "They beat me with sticks": Bangladesh opposition reels under crackdown as thousands arrested', *The Guardian*, 22 January 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/jan/22/bangladesh-opposition-crackdown-thousands-arrested, accessed 21 August 2023

- FIDH (International Federation for Human Rights), Out of Control: Human Rights and Rule of Crises in Bangladesh (Colombo: FIDH, December 2021), https://www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/bangladesh784ang.pdf>, accessed 22 August 2023
- Financial Express, 'Review hearing in 16th amendment case on Aug 10', 14 July 2023, https://today.thefinancialexpress.com.bd/metro-news/review-hearing-in-16th-amendment-case-on-aug-10-1689270310, accessed 21 August 2023
- FORUM-ASIA and Law & Society Trust, South Asia Judicial Barometer (Bangkok and Colombo: FORUM ASIA and Law & Society Trust, 2017), https://forum-asia.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/SAJB_FORUMASIA_LST_11217.pdf, accessed 21 August 2023
- Hannan, M. A. and Arifuzzaman, Md., 'Separation of judiciary and judicial independence in Bangladesh: An appraisal', *Open Access Library Journal*, 8/4 (2021), pp. 1–21, http://www.oalib.com/paper/6299803, accessed 1 June 2023
- Hossain, Md. M., 'How far have we ensured judicial independence in Bangladesh?', *The Daily Star*, 4 November 2022, https://www.thedailystar.net/supplements/50-years-our-constitution-original-ideals-vs-reality/news/how-far-have-we-ensured-judicial-independence-bangladesh-3160231, accessed 1 June 2023
- Human Rights Watch, "Creating Panic": Bangladesh Election Crackdown on Political Opponents and Critics', 22 December 2018, https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/12/22/creating-panic/bangladesh-election-crackdown-political-opponents-and-critics, accessed 30 June 2023
- -, 'Bangladesh: Election abuses need independent probe', 2 January 2019, https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/01/02/bangladesh-election-abuses-need-independent-probe, accessed 21 August 2023
- –, 'Bangladesh: Violence, repression ahead of general elections', 12 January 2023a, https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/01/12/bangladesh-violence-repression-ahead-general-elections, accessed 1 June 2023
- -, 'Bangladesh: Excessive force against political parties', 2 August 2023b, https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/08/02/bangladesh-excessive-force-against-political-protesters, accessed 21 August 2023
- The Hundred, 'How acute is the threat to democracy in Bangladesh?', 5 May 2023, https://thehundred.substack.com/p/how-acute-is-the-threat-to-democracy, accessed 21 August 2023
- International IDEA, 'The Global State of Democracy Indices', 2022, https://www.idea.int/gsod-indices, accessed 7 July 2023
- Majumdar, B. A., 'The constitutionality of 15th amendment', *The Daily Star*, 8 February 2023, https://www.thedailystar.net/opinion/views/news/the-constitutionality-15th-amendment-3241761, accessed 21 August 2023
- Mishra, A., 'Bangladesh 2024: A new game in town', *The Diplomat*, 9 June 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/06/bangladesh-2024-a-new-game-in-town, accessed 21 August 2023
- Mollah, Md. A. H., 'Independence of judiciary in Bangladesh: An overview', *International Journal of Law and Management*, 54/1 (2012), pp. 61–77, https://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2732318, accessed 21 August 2023
- Mostofa, S. Md. and Subedi, D. B., 'Rise of competitive authoritarianism in Bangladesh', Politics and Religion, 14/3 (2020), pp. 431–59, https://doi.org/10.1017/S1755048320000401>

- Rahman, T., 'From revolutionaries to visionless parties: Leftist politics in Bangladesh', Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 6 September 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/09/06/from-revolutionaries-to-visionless-parties-leftist-politics-in-bangladesh-pub-87806, accessed 21 August 2023
- Rhythm, S. H., 'Mobile court: Conflict of interest between the judiciary and the executive', Bangladesh Law Digest [blog], 3 July 2015, https://bdlawdigest.org/mobile-court-conflict-of-interest-between-the-judiciary-and-the-executive.html, accessed 22 August 2023
- Riaz, A., 'Shifting tides in South Asia: Bangladesh's failed election', *Journal of Democracy*, 25/2 (2014), pp. 119–30, https://doi.org/10.1353/jod.2014.0034>
- Sakib, S. M. N., 'Bangladesh opposition not to contest next general elections', Anadolu Agency, 12 March 2023, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/bangladesh-opposition-not-to-contest-next-general-elections/2843825, accessed 21 August 2023
- Shehabuddin, S. T., 'Bangladeshi politics since independence', in *Routledge Handbook* of *Contemporary Bangladesh* (London: Routledge, 2016), https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315651019-2
- Siddiky, C. A. A., *The Rule of Law in Developing Countries: The Case of Bangladesh* (London: Routledge, 2018), https://doi.org/10.4324/9781351273565>
- Tamanna, A. B., 'A critical evaluation of Mobile Court Act 2009: How mobile court demolishes separation of judiciary and other constitutional principles of Bangladesh', Asian Journal of Humanities and Social Studies, 11/1 (2023), https://doi.org/10.24203/ajhss.v11i1.7164
- World Bank, 'The World Bank in Bangladesh: Overview', 6 April 2023, https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/bangladesh/overview, accessed 21 August 2023

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This case study was written by Emma Kenny, with input from staff members in International IDEA's Asia and the Pacific regional office. Many thanks to the external interviewees who provided invaluable spoken contributions.

ABOUT INTERNATIONAL IDEA

The International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (International IDEA) is an intergovernmental organization with 34 Member States founded in 1995, with a mandate to support sustainable democracy worldwide.

What we do

We develop policy-friendly research related to elections, parliaments, constitutions, digitalization, climate change, inclusion and political representation, all under the umbrella of the UN Sustainable Development Goals. We assess the performance of democracies around the world through our unique Global State of Democracy Indices and Democracy Tracker.

We provide capacity development and expert advice to democratic actors including governments, parliaments, election officials and civil society. We develop tools and publish databases, books and primers in several languages on topics ranging from voter turnout to gender quotas.

We bring states and non-state actors together for dialogues and lesson sharing. We stand up and speak out to promote and protect democracy worldwide.

Where we work

Our headquarters is in Stockholm, and we have regional and country offices in Africa, Asia and the Pacific, Europe, and Latin America and the Caribbean. International IDEA is a Permanent Observer to the United Nations and is accredited to European Union institutions.

Our publications and databases

We have a catalogue with more than 1,000 publications and over 25 databases on our website. Most of our publications can be downloaded free of charge.

https://www.idea.int

© 2023 International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance

International IDEA publications are independent of specific national or political interests. Views expressed in this publication do not necessarily represent the views of International IDEA, its Board or its Council members.

Applications for permission to reproduce or translate all or any part of this publication should be made to International IDEA.

Design and layout: International IDEA

DOI: https://doi.org/10.31752/ idea.2023.61>

ISBN: 978-91-7671-674-8 (PDF)



International IDEA

Strömsborg SE-103 34 Stockholm SWEDEN +46 8 698 37 00 info@idea.int www.idea.int